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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at the Avon Town Hall on Tuesday, February 21, 2017.  Present were Peter Mahoney, Acting Chair, Joseph Gentile, Mary Harrop, Brian Ladouceur, Jr., and Alternates Elaine Primeau, Jeffrey Fleischman, and Linda Preysner.  Absent were Linda Keith, Chair, Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair, and David Cappello.  Also present was Hiram Peck, Director of Planning and Community Development and Steven Kushner, Special Projects Manager. 
Mr. Mahoney, Acting Chair, called the meeting to order at 7:00pm.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Mrs. Primeau motioned to approve the minutes of the December 13, 2016, meeting, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Harrop, received unanimous approval.  
2016 Plan of Conservation and Development - Chapter 13, Agricultural Preservation 

Steve Kushner presented a PowerPoint of Chapter 13, Agricultural Preservation.  He explained that the study for Chapter 13 was funded, in part, by a 2014 State Agricultural Viability Grant.  He noted the importance of preserving farmland, as it helps to meet sustainable development goals.  Retail sales of farm produce grown in Avon attract patrons from other surrounding areas which may, in turn, increase other retail sales in Town.  Preserving farmland offers great environmental benefits (open space and wildlife habitat).  The Pickin’ Patch farm, located on Nod Road, helps to store and convey flood waters.  In 1957 there were 1,200 acres of land in Town zoned agricultural and every effort should be made to preserve what is left.  Mr. Kushner pointed out that of the 21 parcels identified for preservation (Chapter 5, Open Space and Recreation), seven (7) are being used today for agricultural purposes.   He explained that Chapter 13 provides innovative zoning techniques to help with the preservation of this farmland while permitting reasonable use of the property.  He noted that currently there are 20 parcels of land in Avon totaling 470 acres that are being used for agricultural purposes.  Approximately 156 of the 470 acres are owned by the Town and used for agricultural purposes (Fisher Farm on Tillotson Road).  Mr. Kushner explained that the vast majority of the aforementioned 20 parcels are currently zoned R40, allowing a conventional, single-family subdivision as of right.  He noted that currently approximately 280 acres of land in Town used for agricultural purposes are taxed under Public Act 490 (adopted in the 1960s) which is based on the land’s agricultural value (i.e., taxed at $5,000/acre which is a significant tax advantage).   Mr. Kushner reported that the majority of farms in Town are now classified and taxed under Public Act 490.   He addressed a regulation called Transfer of Development Rights (TDR) explaining that this program allows for the potential to create higher density in the Avon Village Center area while preserving existing farmland in Town.  
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Mr. Kushner explained that Windsor is the only other Town in Connecticut with a TDR Regulation.   He added that, to date, no TDR applications have been received in Avon or Windsor.

In response to Mrs. Primeau’s question, Mr. Kushner explained that Hadley Massachusetts has a TDR Regulation in place adding that he believes they have also received TDR applications. 
Mr. Peck stated that there are Towns in other States in the Country that have been more successful with TDR because the land values and formulas are a bit different.   He pointed out that he knows of a town in Tennessee that has debated for a long time about whether to adopt a TDR Regulation and ultimately decided against it.  He noted that if Avon’s TDR Regulation is deemed valuable it can be reviewed to see if adjustments are needed to make it work.
Mr. Kushner noted that the TDR Regulation can provide for the preservation of open space while permitting higher densities in appropriate areas, all at no cost to the taxpayers.
Mr. Kushner addressed draft regulations for “Farm Wineries” noting that standards relating to scale would be important as well as limitations on special events that may be permitted.  He noted, for example, that a minimum percentage of produce (grapes) can be required to be grown onsite to be used in wine production.   He explained that although horse farms are prohibited under the current Zoning Regulations and have been for a long time there is one horse farm on Waterville Road that has been there for a very long time and regulated as a legally established non-conforming use.  He noted that there may be other existing farm parcels in Avon that could be considered for use as horse farms (through the special exception application process) that could be at an appropriate scale with reasonable impact and possibly superior to dividing the land and creating a conventional subdivision.  
Mr. Kushner addressed cluster zoning noting that the concept has been around since the 1960s.  He added that while the Commission has approved several cluster subdivisions over the years they may have preferred more due to the preservation of larger amounts of open space.  He explained that under the current Zoning Regulations no density bonus is available for cluster projects but noted that the Regulations could certainly be modified to create an opportunity to award a density bonus for cluster developments, adding that it could be structured to focus on properties used for agricultural purposes and, in turn, create the potential for preservation of farmland.   He explained that currently the Regulations allow traditional subdivisions as of right and cluster subdivisions require special permit approval but noted that this could be reversed (cluster subdivisions allowed by right and traditional subdivisions require special permit approval).  
In response to Mrs. Harrop’s questions, Mr. Kushner provided a scenario such that a farmer who owns one of the aforementioned 21 parcels identified for preservation decides he/she no longer wishes to farm and offers the property for sale. If the taxpayers don’t agree to purchase the land the owner sells the land for development.  Mr. Kushner explained that rather than allowing the land to be developed in the traditional manner (large-lot subdivision) the Commission could consider changing the Regulations to allow cluster developments as of right and offer a density bonus to encourage open space preservation.  He clarified that a traditional subdivision would still be permitted but would require special permit approval.  He further clarified that a public hearing is needed in any scenario.  He indicated that the lot size for cluster developments would be smaller (one half or one third of an acre) and the remaining area becomes preserved farmland open space.
In response to Ms. Preysner’s question, Mr. Kushner explained that the open space could be owned by the Town, a homeowners’ association, or by the farmer, adding that the development rights would no longer exist such that the farmer could only use the land for agricultural purposes.    
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Kushner confirmed that the number of houses built on a particular parcel would be increased while the lots sizes would be reduced.  

Mr. Fleischman commented that the density would be increased; for example, 10 acres of a 

20-acre parcel would be developed while 10 acres would remain as open space.
Mr. Gentile provided an analogy commenting that instead of having a hotel on Boardwalk and Park Place, the equivalent of 5 houses, there would be 13 houses on Park Place and Boardwalk is wide open.  
Mr. Kushner noted his agreement but added that he doesn’t feel the difference would be that dramatic, adding that the density bonus would be modest, somewhere between 20% and 30%.
In response to Mr. Gentile’s question, Mr. Kushner clarified that whoever owns the farmland (the farmer or the homeowners’ association) would pay taxes based on open farmland. 
Mr. Peck explained that the farmland may still fall under Public Act 490 but clarified that the entire property would have to be part of the application to the Commission.  He explained that many towns have indicated that they don’t want to own the land but want to control how the land is used in the future.    He commented that if the Commission gets serious about adopting new regulations that a very detailed real estate analysis should be done to see what would work.  He explained, for example, that a regulation could be adopted that allows a 20% increase but turns out to be economically worthless and never utilized.  
Mrs. Primeau commented that she likes the idea of a deed restriction because it should somehow benefit the Town.
Mr. Peck noted his agreement and provided a typical scenario such that if a restriction is put on a homeowners’ association and the restriction is filed on the Land Records the Town has enforcement rights if the land is not being used in accordance with the restriction.
Mr. Fleischman commented that he can see advantages to having control over density relative to development near the Avon Village Center project.  He noted that the farmland that surrounds Avon Village Center is privately owned and if the Commission adopted a new regulation it provides the opportunity to gain more open space should the land be sold for development.
Mrs. Primeau commented that the land surrounding the Avon Village Center project is undevelopable as it is wetlands and floodplain.
Mr. Kushner commented that none of the parcels surrounding the Village Center are without challenges.  He explained that higher density projects would require public sewers, and referenced Map 13-4 included with Chapter 13, Agricultural Preservation.  He concluded his presentation by suggesting that some thought be given to adopting/establishing an agricultural buffer (i.e, if a subdivision is developed adjacent to an established farm).  Mr. Kushner concluded his presentation by communicating his agreement with Mr. Armstrong’s comments about solar farms not being the best use of prime agricultural soils, adding that there is a statement in Chapter 13 reflecting this point.
Mr. Ladouceur addressed density bonus options (i.e., 125%) and commented that he would be willing to consider, for example, a winery farm with a 125% density bonus and a “kicker” such as 135% if the project is surrounded on three (3) sides, or something to that effect.  He commented that a beneficial agricultural use would be of more benefit to the Town than just corn fields and it would also provide the developer with incentive to build a community around the winery farm.  The property would realize a higher value being a semi commercial agricultural use.
Mr. Kushner noted his agreement and understanding.

Mr. Peck explained that these ideas could all be taken into account with a detailed real estate analysis, discussed earlier.  He added that increases in density linked to the types of development suggested by Mr. Ladouceur are exactly the idea/concepts that need to be considered in the future.
In response to Mrs. Primeau’s question, Mr. Ladouceur provided an example for a 20-acre parcel such that a 10-acre winery could be built in the center surrounded on three (3) sides by a cluster development utilizing the remaining 10 acres.     
In response to Ms. Preysner’s question, Mr. Ladouceur noted that utilizing 10 acres as a winery provides a better economic value and an element of attraction more so than a boring corn field or a Christmas tree farm that is utilized only a couple of weeks per year.  

Ms. Preysner pointed out that there would have to be someone who wants to open a winery.  She added that the main point is to provide a bonus/incentive to encourage valuable development for the Town. 
Mr. Fleischman agreed with the economic advantage of a winery.

Mrs. Primeau commented that there has to be people who want to be located next to a winery. She added that the use of any open space area should be complementary to cluster housing, adding that while she likes the proposed scenario she sees a lot of conflict.   She indicated her preference for a Christmas tree farm, as it is only disruptive to the nearby residences for a limited time period.
Mr. Fleischman commented that the tax revenue generated for the Town by a winery would be much higher than that of a tree farm.  He pointed out that people always have a choice as to where they buy a house; the aforementioned ideas are to provide options and incentives. 
Mr. Kushner pointed out that the value of the aforementioned agricultural properties for conventional single-family development is approximately 15 to 20 times higher than the current agricultural use value.  
In response to questions, Mr. Peck explained that a public hearing date to adopt Chapter 13 as part of the 2016 POCD could be discussed/decided at the Commission’s next meeting, scheduled for March 14.

PUBLIC HEARING

App. #4830 -
Barbara S. Zoghbi, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section IV.A.4.q. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit accessory apartment, 24 Manitook Mountain Road, Parcel 3090024 in an R40 Zone
Attorney Maroun Zoghbi stated that he is present on behalf of his wife Barbara.  He noted that he received an approval in 1996 for an accessory apartment for his father-in-law.   He explained that his father-in-law was not ready in 1996 but he is now 94 years old and ready to live in the apartment, consisting of a bedroom and bath and small kitchenette to be located over the existing three-car garage.  He explained that the subject request is identical to what was approved in 1996.  He concluded by noting that the proposed apartment would not be visible to the neighborhood.
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Mr. Peck recommended, if an approval is granted, that conditions be placed such that at least one of the units be owner occupied and that the two-year restriction be waived, as it is unnecessary.   
In response to Mr. Fleischman’s question, Mr. Peck explained that the same approval conditions would apply to any new owner of the home, meaning one of the units would have to be owner occupied.  He further explained that if one of the units must be owner occupied it is unlikely that the owner would rent space to anyone they find unacceptable.  Mr. Peck indicated that, in almost all these situations, any rental would be to a blood relative/family member.    
In response to Ms. Preysner’s questions, Mr. Peck explained that if/when the subject property is sold the new owner would have to return to the Commission for reapproval.
In response to comments/concerns from the Commission, Mr. Zoghbi explained that there is only one common entrance at his house and stressed that he has no intention to share or rent his home to anybody/strangers.  He further explained that he intends to use the space as an office or a rec room when his father-in-law is no longer living there.  
There being no further input, the public hearing for App. #4830 was closed.

Mrs. Primeau motioned to waive Administrative Procedure #6 and consider App. #4830.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Harrop, received unanimous approval.   

Mr. Ladouceur motioned to approve App. #4830 subject to the following conditions:
1.   One of the units shall be occupied by the property owner.

2.   The required two-year time limit is waived. This approval is granted with no time limit.
Ms. Preysner seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.
The Planning and Zoning Commission acting as the Aquifer Protection Agency
Mr. Peck explained that the proposed Zoning Map amendment is needed to revise the Aquifer Protection Areas for Avon, in response to recent testing results.  He further explained that one of the Aquifer Protection Areas (Well Field #3) is being reduced in size while there are some additions and changes to the boundaries for the Charles W. House Well Field, located in Farmington but extends into Avon. 
There being no further comments, the public hearing to modify Aquifer Protection Areas on the Zoning Map was closed, as well as the entire public hearing.

Mr. Ladouceur, acting as a member of the Aquifer Protection Agency, motioned to approve the proposed changes to Avon’s Aquifer Protection Areas, as depicted on the Zoning Map dated February 2017, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Harrop, received unanimous approval.   The effective date is March 1, 2017.
PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING
OTHER BUSINESS

Request one-year extension of site plan approval for Apps. #4797 and #4798 - 22 Dale Road

Mr. Ladouceur motioned to approve a one-year extension for Apps. #4797-98.  The motion, seconded by Ms. Preysner, received unanimous approval.
INFORMAL DISCUSSION

205 Old Farms Road – Brett Eisenlohr

Brett Eisenlohr stated that a business called “Technical Coatings” used to be located at his 20,000 SF building at 205 Old Farms Road.   He explained that currently there are two tenants in the building, noting that the majority of the building is used for cold storage.  He noted that one tenant is “CT Sportswear” (apparel embroidery) and the other is “Petroleum Meter and Pump”. Mr. Eisenlohr introduced Bryan Hickey, owner of Hopmeadow Brewing company, who was present and interested in opening a beer brewery in the subject building.   He explained that Bryan would like to occupy approximately 1,400 square feet for the brewery; driveway access would be from Sandscreen Road and the entrance would be where the loading dock currently exists.  
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Mr. Hickey confirmed that he would have a tasting room along with a production area.  He noted that 1,400 square feet would be a startup space adding that the building is 20,000 SF in total so there is room for expansion.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Eisenlohr explained that CT Sportswear occupies approximately 1,700 SF and Petroleum Meter and Pump occupies approximately 4,000 SF.  He further explained that the rest of the building is vacant.  
In response to Ms. Preysner’s question, Mr. Eisenlohr explained that Mr. Hickey would expand into the area currently occupied by Petroleum Meter and Pump (PMP), as they (PMP) will only be in the building for two more years. 
In response to Mr. Gentile’s question about a brew pub, Mr. Hickey explained that he’s a chef by trade adding that while it is not his plan to involve food at this location but noted that food is possible at some point.  He confirmed that production is the focus at the subject location; brewing and bottling with a tasting room.
Mr. Eisenlohr commented that he was approached by two other people (before Mr. Hickey) interested in also opening a brewery in this building.  He added that breweries are attracted to 
old industrial buildings.
Mr. Peck suggested to Mr. Eisenlohr (if the Commission feels this proposal is worth considering) that when he returns to provide a detailed site plan that identifies the various floor areas, the entrances and exits and the parking and drives.   He explained that there are a few tweaks to the existing Zoning Regulations that are needed to make a brewery work.
The Commission indicated their general support for the subject proposal.
Discussion on Possible Zoning Regulation Revisions:


1.  Creation of Restricted Industrial Zone


2.  Revision to setback requirements (Alcoholic Liquors)

3.  Revision to Sign Regulations

Mr. Peck discussed some general proposed amendments to the existing Zoning Regulations. He explained that Miller Foods (Arch Road) has been in front of the Commission on several occasions.  He indicated that he has walked the site and talked with the owners.   He passed out to the Commission a draft of a proposed regulation entitled “Restricted Industrial Zone”, which would allow Miller Foods (and possible other sites in Town) to function and operate as they do today.  Permitted uses would be offices, retail, and business; plants for processing, marketing, and distributing milk, dairy and food products; bottling, packaging beverages, pharmaceuticals, etc.; and research and development labs and possibly a Class I restaurant.  He clarified that the rest of the uses shown would need special exception approval.  Mr. Peck explained that other standards for the Industrial Zone (i.e., lot coverage and minimum lot area) are the same.  He further explained that the idea is to create a zone such that Miller Foods doesn’t have to return to the Commission for every small change.  He asked the Commission to review the proposed regulation and provide any feedback in the near future.
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s questions, Mr. Peck confirmed that the proposed regulation is really only for Miller Foods, at this time.  He explained that should the regulation be adopted, Miller Foods would then apply to rezone their property.  He noted that there are properties around Miller foods zoned R40 but pointed out that the Horse Guard is nearby and other open space as well as St. Ann’s Church such that the proposed new zone would not make much difference.  Mr. Peck confirmed that the proposed regulation would not be spot zoning, adding that he doesn’t think anyone is going to object and Miller Foods is very excited about it.

Mrs. Primeau commented that Miller Foods predates zoning.  Mr. Peck concurred explaining that that is why Miller Foods is asking for help.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s questions, Mr. Peck confirmed that the entire proposed regulation is new.  He also confirmed that Miller Foods is currently zoned R40 (residential) but noted that the site has been used for agricultural purposes in the past.  He explained that there are no turkeys on site currently but a lot of processing happens with a lot of trucks in and out of the site.  Mr. Peck explained that the uses listed in the proposed regulation cover Miller Foods for what takes place there today.   Mr. Peck clarified, with regard to potential agricultural preservation, that the uses on the site haven’t technically been strictly agricultural in a long time.  There are many trucks in and out of the site on a consistent basis for food processing and there turkeys sold around the holidays.  He explained that the proposed regulation would allow Miller Foods to continue to operate with no changes to what they are currently doing.   He added that should Miller Foods apply for a zone change the Commission can ask any questions about their operation.  
In response to Ms. Preysner’s questions, Mr. Peck explained that should the regulation (new zone) be adopted, Miller Foods would be allowed the uses listed but clarified that any uses not listed would require Miller Foods to return to the Commission for special exception.   He further explained that any other site/business wishing to utilize the regulation would have to apply (for a zone change) to the Commission.
Mr. Fleischman asked if there is a limit to the number of businesses allowed by Miller Foods, adding that there are really two businesses currently (Oma’s Pride (pet food) and Miller Foods).
Mr. Peck explained that, on paper, there may be two businesses but pointed out that from a land use standpoint/perspective it’s really a conglomeration of things happening in the same building on the site.  
Mr. Fleischman commented that there are two businesses and the proposed regulation would give them options for a take-out restaurant and an accountant’s office (i.e, option to sublet land without any controls by the Town).
Mr. Peck explained that Miller Foods would speak with Town Staff for any number of additional uses where the Staff would determine if the proposal is a significant change or different from what the regulation clearly permits and, if so, it would be brought to the Commission.    
In response to comments from Mesdames Primeau and Preysner, Mr. Peck explained that permitting a small take-out Class I restaurant would cover the instance where on Veteran’s Day Miller Foods serves free meals to Veterans under a tent on their site.   Mr. Peck further explained that the proposed regulation would help to clean up some of these minor incidental uses on the site. 
Mr. Ladouceur commented that changing the zone on the subject site from residential to restricted industrial would eliminate the possibility of housing being constructed but at the same time an industrial zone is being created in the middle of an existing residential area, at the corner of Arch Road and West Avon Road.  He commented that no one knows what’s going to happen with the Horse Guard property, located next door.  The State-owned forest, located across the street, could someday be a research/development lab or professional offices but no houses could be built without a special exception approval.
Mr. Peck confirmed that houses could not be built in the proposed zone (Restricted Industrial Zone) without a special exception.

In response to Mr. Fleischman’s question, Mr. Peck explained that he doesn’t think it’s a good idea to treat the proposed regulation as an “overlay” zone such that the Miller Foods site could revert back to R40 if the property is sold as it would provide too much ambiguity in the regulation.  Overlay and floating zones are ok but they need to be tightly controlled.   He further explained that if many people come to the hearing and voice their opposition to the proposed regulation, it doesn’t have to be adopted.   
Ms. Preysner commented that the proposed regulation appears to provide a lot of potential for development such that the site could end up being a real industrial/business use rather than a site located in a residential neighborhood.
Mr. Peck explained that Miller Foods is a unique situation in that it is surrounded by properties that are not currently used for residential purposes (St. Ann’s Church, Horse Guard, State land across the street).  He indicated that he can’t think of another site in Town that this regulation would fit or apply to easily and reiterated that this regulation would allow Miller Foods to contain to do what they do now.  He added that is it highly likely that this property and business will be passed down from generation to generation and noted that it is also highly likely that the family will continue to live on site as they do now.
Mr. Peck addressed Section V of the Regulations, Alcoholic Liquors, explaining that the proposal is to eliminate #2 entirely (Any portion of a building to be used with a package store liquor permit or drug store liquor permit shall be located at least 1,000 feet in a straight line from any portion of any other building used for the sale of alcoholic beverages for consumption off the premises.) 
AND modify #3 as follows (Any portion of a building to be used with a restaurant liquor permit or hotel liquor permit shall be located at least 500 200 feet in a straight line from a Residential Zone property used for residential purposes and shall not advertise any alcoholic liquors or beverages in such a way that it is visible from the street.)
Mr. Peck explained/clarified that this change is needed to allow the proposed brewery use at 205 Old Farms Road.
Mr. Peck addressed the Sign Regulations, specifically the provision to allow a second detached identification sign, noting that his recommendation is to take out the existing language contained in section f. Owners’ Responsibilities, 1, 2, and 3.  He explained that he has gotten complaints from a couple of business owners noting that the current specifics of the regulation are not workable.  He noted that the sign would still have to meet all other requirements such as size and setbacks.  He indicated his recommendation that the Commission should not care whether tenant signs are rotated as that should be a decision between the tenants and the landlord.  
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s comments, Mr. Peck agreed that if a second detached sign is permitted on a site, temporary A-frame signs should no longer be allowed. Additionally, if temporary A-frame signs continue to be displayed, the approval for the second detached sign should be revoked after a specified number of temporary sign violations. Mr. Peck explained that the intention of this sign regulation was to eliminate the temporary A-frame signs.  
Mr. Peck addressed/discussed an existing vacant building in Avon noting the potential for a new owner but explained that the current lot coverage is limited to 20% which does not work.  He asked for input on what would constitute an exciting site plan should an increase in coverage be permitted (i.e., “green” roof and/or energy efficiency, or possibly a very unique building design)  
In response to questions from the Commission, Mr. Peck explained that the existing building is at 17.2% coverage, adding that the current definition does not count impervious surfaces, it only counts the building.  He noted his suggestion/a possibility for a building addition could be to build it where asphalt parking currently exists.  He explained that unique LID storm water measures would have to be considered along with a State-of-the-Art building design as the request is for 27% coverage.   

Mr. Peck explained that he would prepare a draft regulation for the Commission’s review allowing up to 30% lot coverage with requirements for the just discussed aforementioned ideas.
Discussion of possible modifications to Stratford Crossing Subdivision - Homeowners’ Association         Trail

Mr. Peck explained that there is a series of trails (a condition of the approval) throughout the Stratford Crossing Subdivision.   One trail, located in the center of the site, is private open space and only for use by the residents of the nearby area.  These owners have expressed concerns over maintenance (costs, liability) and have decided they don’t want the trail.  Mr. Peck further explained that these homeowners would like to ask for permission to NOT continue to maintain the trail.  He noted that the remainder of the trails in this Subdivision would remain as is.   He clarified/confirmed that the subject trail would remain as private open space, in any event, but if the requirement to maintain the trail was lifted that the area would be left to grow naturally.   The Homeowners’ Association would continue to maintain the rest of the trails on the site.  Mr. Peck concluded by noting that a modification of the subdivision approval would be required, adding that he will relay this to the developer.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Linda Sadlon, Clerk

LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

At a meeting held on February 21, 2017, the Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon voted as follows:

App. #4830 -
Barbara S. Zoghbi, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section IV.A.4.q. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit accessory apartment, 24 Manitook Mountain Road, Parcel 3090024 in an R40 Zone   Approved with Conditions

Dated at Avon this 22nd day of February, 2017.  Copy of this notice is on file in the Office of the Town Clerk, Avon Town Hall.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Linda Hoffman Keith, Chair

Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair

